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PROCEEDI NGS
6:10 p. m

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: This is a
preheari ng conference on Cal pi ne and Bechtel's
application for certification for the Delta Energy
Cent er.

Before we begin we're going to introduce
the Comm ttee, and then ask the parties to also
i dentify thensel ves.

I"mBill Keese, |'m the Presiding Menber
of this hearing. And | have with me ny Adviser,
Cynt hia Praul, who will be assisting me.

We also have Commi ssi oner Robert Pernell
who will be joining this Commttee shortly. And
this is Robert's first siting case, so we're going
to enjoy it, starting to |l earn Pittsburg together.

Susan Gefter is our Hearing Officer, in
the mddl e here. And that's our side of the
t abl e.

The Applicant, care to introduce the

Applicant's representati ves?

MR. HARRI S: "Il et everyone introduce
t hemsel ves. My name's Jeff Harris with Ellison &
Schnei der, and |I'm here on behal f of Cal pi ne/

Becht el .
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MS. STRACHAN: I"'m Susan Strachan, |I'm
t he Environmental Project Manager for Delta Energy
Cent er.

MR. BUCHANAN: |'m Doug Buchanan, |'m
Devel opnent Manager for Delta Energy Center.

MR. ELLISON: Chris Ellison, I"'mwith
the lawfirmof Ellison & Schneider, representing
Cal pi ne/ Becht el .

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: M . Richins,
woul d you like to introduce staff?

MR. RI CHI NS: I "m Paul Richi ns, Project
Manager for the California Energy Comm ssion on
the Delta Energy Center Project.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: That's it
toni ght? All right.

The Intervenors. For CURE

MS. POOLE: Kat e Poole, representing
CURE.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: CAP-IT.

MS. MENDONCA: Paul ette was not able to
be here.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Ckay, that's
Paul ett e Lagana.

MS. MENDONCA: Paul ett e Lagana.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: The City of
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Anti och.
MR. HALL: Jack Hall, representing the
City of Antioch.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

ENRON.

Sout hern Energy.

MR. VARANI NI : M. Chairman, |'m Gene
Varanini fromthe Livingston firm and | represent

Sout hern Energy.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

You heard momentarily there from Roberta
Mendonca who is our Public Adviser, and here to
| end assi stance to anybody who would like to
partici pate from the public in this proceedi ng.

We have some agenci es present. First of
all, the Cty of Pittsburg.

MR. JEROVE: My name i s Randy Jerone;
" m Pl anning Manager for the Cty of Pittsburg.
And | have other representatives fromthe Gty
here with me.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Wuld you like
to introduce themat this time?

MR. JERQOME: I have Nasser Shirazi, he's
the Community Devel opment Director. Evan

Gi ngapuram, he's the Project Manager for this
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project. And Jerry Dunbar, -- 1've lost him he's
outside -- he's Econom c Developnent D rector.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. Bay
Area Air Quality Management District. Delta --

MR. RI CHI NS: | received an email from
Dennis Yang with the Bay Area and he said he woul d
not be able to make it, but he does have some
i nformati on for us later on this evening.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.
Delta Diabl o Wast ewater Facility. The Call SO,

i ndependent system operator.

And if there are any members of the
public who plan to make statements and would I i ke
to identify themselves for the record they can do
so now. Should they not introduce themsel ves now,
they are very wel come to conment | ater on. It's
not a necessary activity, but if you'd like to
i ntroduce yourself, you' re welcone.

MR. CONIGLIO: Sal Coniglio.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Have to take
our m ke so we can hear --

MR. CONIGLIO: Sal Coniglio, mechanica
i nspector for Shell Martinez Refinery Conmpany

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

MR. HAWKI NS: Joe Hawkins, |'m just a
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concerned resident. We're going to start a little
organi zation call ed Community Health First.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

MR. GOGLI O: Joe Goglio representing the
Contra Costa Central Labor Council.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

The Delta Energy Center filed its
application for certification in Decenber 1998.
The project is an 880 negawatt cogenerati on
facility that will be built by Cal pi ne and Becht el
on the existing industrial site adjacent to the
Dow Chenical facility in the Cty of Pittsburg.

On July 29, 1999 the Conmnmittee issued a
noti ce scheduling this prehearing conference. In
response to this notice the parties and several
intervenors filed prehearing conference statements
in which they indicated that certain topic areas
may not yet be conmplete, including air quality,
transm ssion system i mpacts, |land use, water
guality, biological resources and vi sua
resources.

The prelimnary staff assessment, we'll
refer to it occasionally as the PSA, which was
i ssued on July 27th states that staff's anal ysis

on air quality cannot be conpleted until the Air
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District's final determ nation of compliance and a
valid em ssions off set package are available for
staff review.

The purpose of today's preheari ng
conference is to assess whether the parties are
ready for evidentiary hearings, to identify the
areas of agreement or dispute, and to discuss the
procedures that are necessary to conclude the
certification process.

In this regard the Comnittee will ask
the parties to present their respective positions
on the topic areas; to discuss the filing dates
for testimony and other evidentiary documents; and
to plan for briefing and conment peri ods.

We also want to hear from agency
representatives on the status of their respective
revi ews of this project.

MS. MENDONCA: Roberta Mendonca, Public
Advi ser. |1'msorry, | didn't prepare a report.
| ' ve been sitting at the back of the room taking
care of an intervenor, and so if | have a few nore
m nutes |'1l get my thoughts toget her.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Wy don''t
handle part of it. I'Ill just describe it.

This is a public proceeding i n which
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menbers of the public and interested organizations
are encouraged to actively participate and express
their views on matters relevant to the proposed
project.

We, as a Comnmittee, are interested in
hearing fromthe conmunity on any aspect of the
proposed project.

At this time I'll introduce Roberta
Mendonca again to explain her role in the process
and to provide an update on her efforts to
contact. Roberta has been here quite a bit and
has evidently spoken to a number of you. It's
Roberta's job to organi ze those who are interested
in participating.

MS. MENDONCA: Thank you very nuch,

Commi ssioner. The community of Pittsburg sent
several representatives to our most recent
workshop, and al though |I've been here many times
fromthe beginning of not only this project, but
al so the ENRON project, we have a very active,

i nterested group. And | think you're going to be
seei ng sonme petitions to intervene as a result of
that this evening.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

Regardi ng the schedule. The Commttee
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recogni zes the Applicant is very concerned about
meeting the 12-month schedule. W are also
concerned that the Comm ttee have a compl ete
record avail able for review at the conclusion of
evidentiary hearings that are now schedul ed to
begin on Cctober 5t h.

For this reason the Commttee is willing
to trail the hearing dates pendi ng receipt of
necessary i nformati on or documents, such as the
final determnation of compliance fromthe Air
District. The parties should be aware of this
contingency as we discuss the schedul e.

We will now turn to the topic areas. W
woul d like the parties to indicate which topics
are conpl ete and uncontest ed; which are not
conmplete; and which topics are subject to
adjudi cation.

We will ask the parties and intervenors
to address each topic and identify whet her there
are contested matters or other issues that they
wi sh to adjudicate. W' d also Iike you to
i ndi cate the approximate dates when you will be
prepared for hearing on each of these areas.

We have a little chart up here, and

we're going to try to see if we can fill it in.
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So we'd like to begin with the Applicant's
presentation.

MR. HARRI S: My name's Jeff Harris and

I"mwith Ellison & Schneider. We represent
Cal pi ne/ Becht el . | have a few general opening
comment s on schedul ing i ssues, and then |I'm going

to turn it over to ny coll eague, Susan Strachan,
who will take us through the individual topic
areas on the chart.

And so with that introduction I'd Iike
to start by saying that in general the Delta
Energy Center is in agreement with the staff on
where this project is at this point. The staff
has identified really only one issue that is of
concern to themin their prehearing conference
statement. O her issues called out are called out
as issues that are not going to require
adjudi cation. And we concur with staff in that
opinion.

The one issue that remai ns outstandi ng
t hough, | think we have solved, as well. And I'm
going to spend a little bit of time on that issue.
And that's the issue of visual resources

We had a workshop recently with Paul and

the community and actually took sone tine, went
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down and stood al ong the Pittsburg/ Antioch H ghway
and took a | ook at the view corridors there. And
just kind of standing there, trying to figure out
how we could mtigate these problens.

And Doug Buchanan with the Delta Energy
Center, and the staff's consultant, Joe Donal dson,
i ndependently kind of drew on a map what they
t hought woul d be some with mitigation for the
vi sual impacts. And so we have an agreement in
princi ple on visual. And it's just a matter now
of getting those agreenments in principle
transl ated i nt o actual agreements. But we're not
antici pating any difficulty in doing that.

There are some remaining i ssues, of
course, comng to terms and maki ng sure we're
underst andi ng each ot her, that we're sayi ng what
they're hearing, and vice versa.

There's also the outstandi ng issue of a
ot of this mtigation will have to take place on
Dow Cheni cal property. And we' ve already started
t he process of speaking with Dow about getting
access to the property, and about their
wi Il ingness to entertain some of these visual
m ti gation measures. Those have just started.

Obvi ously we can't control that process
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completely, but we fell very good about where

t hose discussions are to this point. And we think
that that will really nove things forward very
well .

So on the one issue that staff has

i dentified, | think ultimtely what will end up is
a situation where we will not need to adjudi cate
t hat i ssue, as well. Wiich would leave us in a

situati on where we wouldn't have any issues that
need adjudi cation.

There are, as called out in the nost
recent preferred accel erated schedul e four issues
t hat are outstanding. We're waiting on
i nformati on back. And I'lIl |let Susan tal k more
about those, but those are the air quality,
bi ol ogi cal resources, the water and the | and use
i ssues.

And, again, it's not a situation where
things are in conflict or incomplete. It's just a
matter of getting all the information together.
And we think with the schedule that's set forth in
the Comm ttee's most recent schedule we can put
everything together in a way that works and al |l ows
us to hold this schedule. And that really is a

key thing and we want to thank you for noving that
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12
schedul e forward. That took a | ot of heroic
ef fort on everybody's part. W'd like to make
sure that we can hold that schedule. And that's
one of our objectives tonight. And we'll work
wi th you to explain how we think we can do that.

A couple of -- again, Susan will go
t hrough t he specific topic areas, but a couple of
ot her issues that have arisen recently that | want
to touch upon.

We're working very well with the
intervenors in this process. CAP-IT is not here
toni ght. Roberta will have a statement that she
can read from Paulette. But at the |last public
workshop we seemed to be in general agreement with
her, and understanding the project, getting her
f eedback and her input. And we think the project
is much better for having received her feedback
and input. So we're pleased with the way things
are noving along in that front.

The Cty of Antioch I think is kind of
the same thing. Jack has been attending most of
t hese meeti ngs and we force himto come to the
table literally. Sometines he can give us some
i nput. And things are movi ng al ong generally well

there. Antioch obviously will speak for
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t hemsel ves | ater, but that seems to be nobving
al ong wel I.

W th CURE, things again are movi ng al ong
well. W've tal ked about socioeconomc issues and
the point that I think that we're going to drive
hone in the evidentiary hearings is that the | ocal
| abor pool is strong enough to support the
construction of this project w thout putting any
strain on the local school districts, without
having a need to bring in additional labor. |It's
a very deep and skilled labor pool in Contra Costa
and the surroundi ng Bay counties, and that's what
we expect to bring out in the hearings with CURE s
help.

A coupl e other intervenors and then 1'1]I
turn it over to Susan. I wanted to menti on that
we did receive a prehearing conference statement

fromthe Southern Company. And Sout hern was

granted i ntervenor status awhil e ago. Frankly,
when | read that statenent | was a little

surpri sed. I thought it was sort of incongruous
wi th Southern's participation so far. The

st at ement took sone very strong positions if you
read just the paper that's there. That takes some

very strong positions, and | was actually quite
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shocked by how strong those positions were.

However, being a lawer, knowing what's
on paper and tal king to people, how that worKks,
t hink things are noving along in that connecti on,
as wel | .

We've had an opportunity to have some
di scussions wi th Sout hern about their issues. And
we t hi nk we under stand where they' re com ng from
There's a history here, obviously there's a
commercial history; there's also a history of
Southern's attendi ng vari ous meetings, and so we
have a good foundation to work from

But again | was a little surprised by
sonme of the issues that were rai sed, especially as
they relate to air quality and cumul ati ve impacts.
| don't think I've seen anything in writing from
Sout hern since this proceeding started, other than
the petition to intervene. And so | was surprised
in those areas.

I think that area, though, the air
gual ity and cumul ative inpacts issues are distinct
fromthe interconnection issues. In that sense,
you know, we're proposing to cross Southern's
property. And so they have a very real and

legitimate interest in that issue. And as
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understand it now fromthose conversations with
Sout hern, | think we're going to be able to nove
forward.

The Southern Company, as | under stand
it, again, wants this conducted in a commercial
setting, discussions of rights-of-way and access
and those issues, in a commercial setting and not
in a condemnation setting. And we're in full
agreement with that. W want to see this handl ed
in a conmercial setting, and we think we'll be
able to work through those issues, as well.

So, ny understanding further, is that
the issues related to air quality and cumulative
i mpacts are really place-holders right now for
Sout hern Company. And I'll let them speak to that
i ssue, as well.

U timtely, though, in my discussions,
our di scussions with Southern, | get the
i mpression they're comfortable with the schedul e.
They're comfortable with the process. And they're
confortable with the idea of the commercia
negoti ations in which we're going to keep going
forward, ultimately resolving this issues,
probably outside the CEC process. But we're

maki ng substanti al progress in that arena.
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One final coment and it's not on ny
l[ist that | wanted to go through because | just
received it tonight, are some rather extensive
comrents fromthe City of Pittsburg. A six-page
| etter that was handed to me just a few m nutes
ago. Quite frankly,

I haven't had a chance to review it all.
" msurprised and | guess shocked by the | ength of
that filing. It's very detailed and goes into
many i ssues that have been the subject of
di scussions and wor kshops for many many nmonths.

It rai ses several issues for ne, for the
first time. | think these issues have been
di scussed in the workshop setting and | haven't
heard anything, so |I'mvery concerned about the
detail of that letter fromthe City of Pittsburg
and a little chagrined to receive it at this
crucial point in this proceeding, because again
t he schedul e here is very inportant.

We have been respecting the process
here, following it through the informal discovery
phase, and now we're transitioning to the nore
formal proceedings here. And |I'm seeing for the
first time a list of what could potentially be

seen as potentially interesting issues that we're
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going to have to work through.

And if you want to take it to an
extreme, it mght almost | ook more Ii ke sonething
that's intended to further a commerci al
negoti ation than really deal wth the CEC process

here. And that's my initial gut reaction to that

| etter. And so it's alittle tarnished,
apol ogi ze for the strength of that. But | 'mvery
concerned about what | see there.

| obviously think it's unfair to ask us
to react to those substantive i ssues toni ght,
until we've had some time to sit down and revi ew
the letter and figure out where this thing's
comng from talk to our technical experts;
conmpare it to what's in the FSA; and then talk
with staff some more. We're really going to need
sonme tinme to react to that.

So, with that I think I'Il turn it over

to Susan Strachan to go through the i ndivi dual

i ssues.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you, Mr.
Harris.

MS. STRACHAN: Is it your preference
that | start at the top of your list with air

gquality? Okay. And did you want anyone from our

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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end to be doing the describing?

MR. RI CHI NS: I have just a procedural
guesti on.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: M . Richins.

MR. RI CHI NS: How do you propose to
record on this chart if Susan says sonethi ng and
don't agree? O many of the intervenors don't
agree? How are you going to resolve those
di fferences?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: The intent is

to go over each topic, have the Applicant make

t heir presentation on all the topics. Then we
wi Il ask staff whether you agree or disagree. On
the topics you di sagree on we will take your
conments. And we will write it in.

We have copies of the chart. Every one

was passed out a copy of this chart that they can
have to write on personally, including the
reporter. She has a copy, too. And Paul should
have a copy |If you don't 1'll get you one.

And then we'll go, after we ask staff,
we'll also ask the intervenors to indicate whet her
t hey agree or disagree with the applicant's
presentation, and so on.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: | do note that

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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the chart that's posted there starts with page 2,
and then goes to page 1. So you can start
either -- if you want to start with air quality,
we can start in the m ddle of the chart and go
down or - -

MS. STRACHAN: "Il start with biol ogy.
Take it fromthe top.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Al right,
we'll start with the chart the way it sits.
Bi ol ogi cal first.

MS. STRACHAN: Based on our review of
the prelimnary staff assessment we believe that
is complete. It's uncontested. And we will be

ready for hearing on October 5t h.

| know that there have been discussi ons

wi th regard to permts and documents that we need

fromthe U S. Fish and Wldlife Service with
regard to fairy shrimp. And al so, a stream bed
alteration agreement which we need fromthe
Depart ment of Fi sh and Game.

Al'l of the documents, permt
applications, that need to be submtted to those
agenci es have been submitted in July and they're
currently in review.

Specifically with regard to the U S

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPORATI ON (916) 362-2345
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Fish and Wldlife Service, we either need to get a
bi ol ogi cal opinion fromthem or concurrence from
them that they agree with the Army Corps of
Engi neers that there are no -- that the mtigation
we propose is sufficient.

It's i mportant to point out that what
Cal pi ne and Becht el have proposed for mitigation
is we took a conservative -- we did surveys for
fairy shrimp on the site. The surveys were
i nconclusive in terns of determ ni ng whet her or
not the shrinmp that were there -- and we're
talking .16 acres that they were found in on a 20-
acre site -- whether they were the |isted species
or the nonlisted speci es.

What we did is go ahead and assune t hat
they were the listed species and then provide
m tigation accordingly which is three acres to
every one acre i mpacted. Less than this,
obvi ously, because we have .16 acres.

So it's our belief that U S. Fish and
Wildlife will concur with that mtigation, since
that is what they require for mtigation for fairy
shrinp.

The reason we've had some probl ens

hearing fromthemis that they moved offices and

PETERS SHORTHAND REPORTI NG CORPORATI ON (916) 362-2345



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

21
cl osed down from roughly July 23rd till today.
So, now that they're back in operation we'll
resume our contact with them

We've had di scussions with Fi sh and Game
with regard to their stream bed alteration
agreement, and that's nmoving along through their
process.

So we feel that those permts are
forthcom ng. Again, we do not, however, have any
contested issues wth regard to the staff of the
CEC.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: You believe
you' Il have those by October 5th?

MS. STRACHAN: That's our -- yeah,
that's what we're pushing.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.
Staff, is there a comment on this?

MR. RICH NS: Oh, no, we're going to do
it -- how do you want to do it --

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Let's just go
t hrough it all --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Al the way?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Yeah, let's go
t hrough it all the way, and then --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Al right, all
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the way.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: -- then you can
respond to those issues that you do have.

MS. STRACHAN: kay. Wth regard to
soil and water, that issue area was incomplete in
the staff's prelimnary staff assessment. The CEC
Staff was waiting some docunentation from the
Delta Diabl o Sanitati on D strict.

We have provided all of that
docunentation with the exception of a letter from
Delta Diabl o concerni ng our discharge application
that we submtted to them They do not feel that
there are any issues associated w th that
di scharge applicati on, however they wanted to get
concurrence from the Regional Water Quality
Control Board and at this point we're waiting for
t hat concurrence.

It's our --

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: What is the
date that you expect that concurrence?

MS. STRACHAN: They are not -- Delta
Diabl o was not able to give us a date. We will be
speaking with them about having a neeting wth
Regi onal Water Quality Control Board so that we

can get a date, and we will provide that to you.
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It's our expectation, however, that that
subj ect area woul d be ready for hearing on October
15th.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: October 15t h?

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: 5t h.

MS. STRACHAN: The 15t h.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Okay.

MS. STRACHAN: If not earlier, but no
| ater than.

In the area of geol ogy, that area --

i ssue is complete and uncontested.

The facility design is complete and
uncont est ed.

Pl ant reliability complete and
uncontested. And let nme say that when -- |I'm
assuni ng that these are all the Cctober 5th
hearing date when they're conpl ete and
uncont est ed.

Pl ant efficiency conpl ete and
uncont est ed.

Transm ssion system engi neeri ng conpl ete
and uncontested.

And the same with alternati ves, need and
compliance. And that those would all be ready for

hearing on Oct ober 5t h.
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W th regard to air quality, the
prelim nary determ nation of compliance was issued
by the Air District on August 19th. The 30-day
comment period for that document begins when it is
noti ced in the paper. That will happen on
Wednesday, the 25th. So the cl osing period for
the 30 days is September 24th.

What our understanding is fromthe Air
District is that provided there aren't any
significant comments, that they would be able to
turn around the final determ nation of conpliance
fairly quickly, roughly 45 days from when the
prelim nary determ nation of compliance was
released, which would put it at approxi mately
October 5th.

On this issue we did have some comments
wi th regard to what staff had prepared in the

prelim nary staff assessnment, however we feel that

we'll be able to reach resolution on those.
Let ne make this -- for public health
and work safety, transm ssion |ine safety and

nui sance, hazardous materi als and waste, those are
all conpl ete, uncontested, and believe they would
be ready for hearing on October 5t h.

For land use, that issue area was
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i nconplete to the extent that staff is still
waiting for information fromus on the location of
our transm ssion |line, whether it would be south
of the bypass road for the Pittsburg D strict
Energy Facility Project or north of the bypass
road. CEC Staff had recommended that we | ocate it
on the north side.

We have had di scussions with the
railroad and that is a feasible route, and we'l
be maki ng that change and submtting some
docunentati on on that this week.

We also will be submitting to the staff
a conpatibility study which specifies what coul d
be placed within the median strip on 8th Street
wher e our underground transm ssion line will be
| ocated. We anticipate that that will be
submtted in the next couple weeks.

The last remai ni ng issue under | and use
as was specified in the prelimnary staff
assessment is the variance. And the resolution
fromthe Gty of Pittsburg, which is required in
lieu of granting the variance. And it's my
underst andi ng that there will be hearing dates for
that in September. And the City could probably

speak to that nore specifically on those exact
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dates.

As just said, we just received the
| etter fromthe City of Pittsburg, so we're not
prepared at this tinme to comment on the specifics
raised in that letter.

For traffic and transportation, that's
conmplete and uncont ested, ready for hearing on the
5t h.

Noise, conplete and uncontested, ready
for hearing on the 5th.

Vi sual, we did disagree with staff's
assessment in the prelimnary staff assessnent.
However, as Jeff mentioned, we did have a workshop
and a site visit where we went out to the areas
where the CEC Staff had concern. And then
afterward at the workshop following the site
visit, believe that we reached agreement in terns
of mtigation for their concerns.

What this involves is landscapi ng al ong
Dow Cheni cal property. W have met with Dow, and
it looks like they would be comfortable with that
| andscapi ng, provided they have an opportunity to
review the | andscaping plans

And then lastly, for cultural resources

and socioeconomnm cs, those are both conplete,
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uncont est ed, and ready for hearing on the 5th.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | wanted to go
back to, on public health and worker safety and
TLSN. You said that they were all conmplete and
uncont est ed?

MS. STRACHAN: Yes.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Okay. And with
respect to the worker safety issue, is the fire
di strict question taken care of ?

MS. STRACHAN: Yes. We will, through
t he Redevel opment District that the project's
| ocated in, will be -- they will be obtaining
funding based on our property tax revenue.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Okay. And with
respect to socioeconomcs, we just received a
petition to intervene from the Antioch School
District, Antioch Unified School District. I
don't know if you've seen that?

MS. STRACHAN: | have not seen that yet.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: You may want to
| ook at that before we decide that soci oeconom cs
is complete.

MS. STRACHAN: That's true. I had not

seen it. I have had conversations with the school
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district, and we actually will be nmeeting wth
them | ater this week to hear fromthem what their
concerns are, and see if we can address them But
however we do support their petition to intervene.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. Al
right, is that it for Applicant?

MS. STRACHAN: Yes, it is.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: M. Richins for
staff.

MR. RICH NS: Qur goal in these
proceedings are to try to take as much public
conment as we can fromlocal, state and federal
agenci es, the public, and work through the issues
in a workshop format.

We filed our PSA and have had two
workshops during the dayti me and one in the
evening this past week and the previ ous week. And
so my comments, | guess, relate to the input that
we received at all those workshops. And the
di al ogue that we've had with the Applicant and
t hose that have participated with us.

And so | can't really address, for
i nstance, the City of Pittsburg's letter of issues
or some of the issues that may be coming in from

Joe Hawki ns who came to our wor kshop | ast
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Wednesday evening, | think -- Thursday eveni ng,
think it was.

So | just caution you that what staff
has tried to do is resolve the issues that we knew
were i ssues. These items that are com ng up now
are new to us. And we may have to do additi onal
work, we may have to have additi onal workshops, or
it could be handl ed just in the evidentiary
hearings w thout staff doi ng workshops. That
woul d be at the pleasure of the Commi tt ee.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. If
you' Il respond for staff, we will then hear from
the intervenors, and then the agencies, and then
finally members of the public who can respond to
the issues as presented by the Applicant and
staff.

MR. RICH NS: Ckay. The only issue that
initially was -- that might fall into the category
of contested was the visual resource issue. As
Jeff and Susan indi cated, we have net in a
workshop setting, viewed the site, and have come
up with what we think is mtigation that would be
satisfactory to the City, as well as to the staff,
as well as to the Applicant.

So we believe we've worked through t hat
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so it's no | onger an uncontested issue, but an
i ssue that initially we had identified as a
significant impact, but would be mitigated to a
| evel of less than significance with the
m tigation.

On the hearing date for that particul ar
item ]|l would suggest if you're going to have two
sets of hearing dates, | would suggest putting it
as the latter set of hearing dates, as opposed to
the first, just because Cal pi ne/ Bechtel is meeting
wi th Dow on the potential of putting landscaping
on Dow' s property, and you woul d have more
informati on at that tine.

The issue of air quality, | received an
email from Dennis at the Bay Area, and they are
expecting or hoping to be able to file the final
determ nati on of conpliance someti me around the
date that Susan had, the 5th through the 8th,
sonmetime in there.

Wth a filing of that date we woul d
expect to modi fy our prelimnary staff assessment
and file that ten days later by the 18th. That's
a coupl e days later than is in the revised
schedule. But if all the issues are worked out,

we should be able to file by the 18th, and then go
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to hearings at the latter date.

The issue of soil and water, we're
hoping to be able to wrap that up on the earlier
date and subnmit that in our final staff assessment
on the 20th. But, as a precautionary note, you

m ght want to schedule that for the latter date,
as wel | .

And then as it relates to | and use, we
are, in that are, waiting for input fromthe City
on the height variance. So that item also mi ght
be better suited to the latter date on the
hearing.

And then | would say all the rest of the
items, as | said earlier, they re uncontested.

And the hearing can go forward as proposed in the
accelerated schedul e.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | have a
guesti on regardi ng bi ologi cal resources. \Wat is
your estimated date for that to be resolved?

MR. RICH NS: Ckay, that woul d be one
that | woul d suggest putting in the |atter hearing
date. And we believe that's going to be resol ved.
We don't believe it's going to be contested, but
we're waiting for U.S. Fish and WIldlife Service

on their biological opinion.
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And we're not sure if they're going to
go with informal process, which would be much
guicker, or a formal process, which may take a
| onger tine. But we're unsure when we w |
receive that input fromthem

But there is mitigation built in that
has been used in the past and has been accepted by
U.S. Fish and WIldlife Service on other siting
cases. So we believe the mtigation, as proposed,
and accepted by the Calpine/Bechtel, we're hoping
should be acceptable to U S. Fish and Wldlife
Service.

Oh, 1'm compl eted.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Your st at ement
is completed?

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.
Then we will start with the intervenors. Roberta,
woul d you i ke to read a statement from CAP-1T?

MS. MENDONCA: I ntervenor CAP-IT sent an
emai |l stating that they would Iike this read into
the record:

"As an intervenor in the upcom ng

hearings regarding the Delta Energy

Center, CAP-IT's intention is to

guesti on w t nesses, and nmake statenents,
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comment s and questions into the public
record.
"At this time CAP-IT does not expect to
present expert testimony |If this
changes, CAP-IT will notify the
Conmi ssion.
"If the interest is what is best for the
communi ty, CAP-IT requests that the
hearings, especially public workshops,
be conducted at night/later in the day
to allow for community participation.

I f some hearings are to take place in
Sacrament o, we request tel econferencing
be made avai |l abl e.
"Also we request that notices for the
hearings and wor kshops by placed in the
East County section of The San Franci sco
Chronicle, as well as "The Ledger
Di spat ch" section of The Contra Costa
Ti mes.

"CAP-I T thanks the Conm ssion for the

opportunity to be an intervenor in this

process."
| al so received a second emai |, but
Hawkins is here, | believe it's nore
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appropriate that he raise that at that ti me.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

CURE.

MS. POOLE: Thank you, Commi ssioner. W
have focused on socioeconomc impacts in this
proceeding. And we agree with Applicant and
staff, | believe, that that issue is conplete and
uncont est ed, and shoul d be ready for hearings
early on.

I have not seen the petition for
intervention fromthe Antioch School District, so
| can't address that. But | hope that we'll be
able to address that issue with our witness at the
hearings.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. The
City of Antioch.

MR. HALL: Jack Hall, Cty of Antioch.

The Cty of Antioch is not contesting
filed data at this time, but will continue to
eval uate new data as it's subm tted.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: And just once
again, do we have a representative from ENRON
present ?

Mr. Var anini .

MR. VARANINI: Thank you, M. Chairman.
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" m Gene Varanini, again, fromthe Livingston
[awfirm

Our concern is primarily focused on the
i nterconnection of the project through our
property. And we have concerns about having t hat
ri ght-of-way or easement basically worked out
between t he parties.

And trying to react to the proposal, we
have sone concerns in the current proposal about
t hat particular easement and the meets and bounds
of that easenent.

We'd |ike to reserve the right to deal
wi th the Applicant and the staff at the
appropriate time in terms of asking questions
about both the interconnection policy, but most
particularly the route of either the easement or
the right-of-way.

In terms of air quality, transm ssion,
cumulative i npact issues, what we were trying to
do in our prehearing conference nenorandum was to
point out that some of these areas were in a state
of flux when we drafted the material, and really
what we're trying to do is sinply alert you that
we woul d be avail able to participate in the

process at the time that these documents come into
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the record, if there' s something in the docunments
t hat have sonme i mport to our business and to our
project in the area.

So, we're not, in any way, have an
i ndependent concern or some form of information
that we'd like to enrich the record with in the
areas of air quality, transm ssion and cumul ati ve
i mpacts. We simply want to reserve those areas,
put you on notice so that you understand that we
m ght have questi ons about that at the ti me that
t hose i ssues are devel oped and further conpl et ed
for the record.

HEARI NG OFFlI CER GEFTER: | have a
guestion with regard to transm ssi on system
engi neering, and the concern of your client
regardi ng the easement through its property.

Is this something that you expect to
resolve prior to evidentiary hearings?

MR. VARANINI: We would like to do that.
What we'd like to do is to turn this from a
regulatory event essentially into a commerci al
event. But our experience has been that those
types of issues can develop either way. So we
wanted to put the Commi ssion on notice that in

confirmng these types of routes, that there are
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ot her additional legal inplications in your
certification of a particular route or particul ar
meet s and bounds for purposes of an easement.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: What ki nd of
timeframe do you have in m nd for resolving this
i ssue?

MR. VARANINI: We're looking to try to
deal with the Applicant over the next two weeks.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: So do you
believe that this would be prepared for
evidentiary hearing by October 5th?

MR. VARANINI: Yes, and | also -- we
have no interest in any way, shape or formin
delayi ng the proceeding. We' Il be prepared
what ever time the Commi ssi on and the Appli cant
chooses to go forward with the proposal.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

MS. MENDONCA: I n light of the fact --
Roberta Mendonca, the Public Adviser -- that there
have been several new petitions for intervention
this evening, perhaps if the Comnmi ssion could take
a monent to explain what the new proposed
i ntervenors can expect in terms of a tinmeline for
when the Comnmittee will take action.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Toni ght we
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received petitions to intervene from the City of
Pittsburg, also fromthe Antioch Unified School
District and also from an organi zati on cal |l ed
Communi ty Health First, which has been brought to
us by Joe and Paula Hawkins, local residents here
inthe Cty of Pittsburg.

W th respect to these three petitions,
the Commttee will take them under submi ssion and
consider them And we would send out a ruling by
the end of the month, which would be in about a
week.

MR. BUCHANAN: If | could address the
Commi ssion prior to the public comment period.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: One of the
concerns, of course, is that these petiti ons were
submtted to the Conm ttee and | don't believe
copi es were given to the Applicant or to the other
parties.

What we could do is these will be taken
to Sacrament o and docket ed, and copies will then
be sent to the Applicant so that you can indicate
whet her you have any opposition to any of these
petitions. And also to all the other parties

So this will happen tonorrow. I owill

try to fax copies to all the parties tonbrrow once
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these documents are docket ed.

MR. BUCHANAN: Just a couple of brief
comments to close on this portion of the evening

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: |'m sorry, but
we still need to hear from our agencies. The City
of Pittsburg.

MR. BUCHANAN: Before the agenci es,
right. | want to respond to Southern Company and
the ot her parties very briefly.

Just for clarification and edifi cation,

i ssues of visual, we' ve had very productive

di scussions with Dow Chem cal and we're excited

t hat we can conme to a very successful conclusion
there. They're willing to work with us and the

staff. So we think that will be a good deal .

Regardi ng Sout hern Company, we want to
t hank Mr. Varanini for his comments. We had made
a -- had an initial discussion with Southern a
couple of months ago regarding the rights- of -way
and the ball was in our court to come back to them
with a commercial proposal. W expect to deliver
that this week.

And with that comnerci al proposal
attenpt to address most, if not all, of the issues

they've rai sed regardi ng access, meets and bounds,
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the rights-of-way, safety issues, all the typica
t hings you would have with a right-of-way.

So we expect to be able to address their
concerns and conclude our discussions with
Sout hern quickly and in a comrerci al venue.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

Now, we'll hear fromthe agencies, starting with
the Cty of Pittsburg.

MR. JEROVE: Randy Jerome, City of
Pittsburg. First of all 1'd Iike to say that the
City of Pittsburg supports the deregulati on of
power generation facilities and their siting.

I'"d like to say that we' ve al so had some
techni cal input with the Conm ssion Staff, as well
as with the Applicant on a nunber of technical
i ssues, specifically the visual impacts, the one
t hat we wor ked on considerably.

But I'd like to say at this time that
the City has not taken a position on the Delta
Energy Center officially. As you probably know,
the City's been in some tense and conti nuous
i nvolvenent with the former ENRON project, the
Pittsburg District Energy Facility, and since that
a lot of our efforts have been concentrated on

that. And, as such, we haven't really had a
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chance to make a conprehensive analysis of the
Delta Energy Facility.

As such, we have submitted a letter
today to Paul Ri chins regardi ng sone of the
concerns that we've had, and we're al so decided to
date, because of the concerns that we've been
di scussing and anal yzing, that it would be best of
file for the intervenor's process.

We have hoped to have a neeting, |
believe this week, with Cal pi ne/ Bechtel to discuss
sonme of these concerns that we hope will get
resolved in the future.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. The
Bay Area District, please

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: M. Richins,
you indicated that you had an email from Denni s
Yang at Bay Area Air Quality. Do you want to
i ndi cate what the message is fromthen? And I
think, wait a mnute, let me get you this --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Let ne ask if
we've gone over that. Is that -- are you talking
about the --

MR. RI CHI NS: It's pretty much the sane
as what we' ve already talked about. He just was

| ayi ng out a schedule of potential dates for the
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final DCC.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. |
t hink we've had that tw ce now. I have sonething
i ndi cating they' re hoping for the wek of GCctober
2nd, so they think it will be a little earlier
t han the 8th.

MR. RICHI NS: That's what | said, the
week of the 2nd is the 2nd through the 8th.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: All right, the
2nd is actually Saturday or Sunday, so that's why
we're --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: All right. W
won't count on getting it on the 2nd.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Ri ght. That's
Saturday.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Delta Diabl o
Wast ewater Facility. Okay.

I s there any other agency who cares to

comrment that | don't have on ny list?
Then we'll hear from members of the
public. I think this is your tinme. Yes, we're

going to hear from members of the public, and if
you' d care to speak, take the m ke.
MR. HAWKI NS: My nane is Joe Hawki ns. I

represent Community Health First. |'malso a
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concerned resident. Mainly that's the reason |I'm
here.

What |'mreally concerned about is the
heal th impacts, because | know what toxics can do
to the body. And | went through the studies the
CEC produced, and | saw some things that were a
very very big discrepancies.

One of themis that the toxics are
additive. And they show so much toxic here, so
much toxic here, but you got to add them all up.
And when you add it up to a day's load of 20,000
tons, that's a |l ot of toxics. And that's put on
the community. And the comnunity nostly west, |
mean east of it.

So, the effects, right now the medica
community is in dispute about a lot of the
synptoms, and there's a lot of evidence out there,
there's a |l ot of stuff showing that there's
al ready a problemwith toxic chem ca
sensitivities and other di seases related to
toxics. So public health is a major issue here.

And socioeconom cs, already in
Pittsburg, their hone values are already deflated
because of all the industrial and everythi ng el se.

The way that the wind blows, it blows all Tosco's
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fumes into this area. That's another situation.
Our home val ues are shot because of this. And now
we're going to add nore to it.

And then as far as the efficiencies.

Now the efficiencies reports that | saw were
showing 100 percent efficient plants. Now, as we
know with all, you know, plants or machinery, they

eventually lose their efficiency.

And what they're showi ng now is not
what's going to be actually out there. |It's going
to probably be about more like 70 to 80 percent
efficiency. And eventually that's going to
degrade as time goes on.

So we're still talking a | ot nmobre toxins
t han what they've even showed. And | think there
should be nmore studies produced cl oser to the
pl ace where it's going to be. Because for one
thing, like the plant that's existing already,

Sout hern. This one, right now fromwhat |'ve
seen, they' ve already taken tests, but they took
froma nonitoring station as a weather monitoring
station. These were not sanples of the toxics as
far as | can see. They did take samples over
there in Concord and over on Bet hel |sland, but

t hose are way away. We live here, we don't live
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over there.

And it's not going to effect us, if
sonmething from Tosco comes over in Concord, that's
one thing. And Concord s like in a whirl pool
there, they don't have to worry about it. It's
not all nice and calm there. It all cones down
the Delta and right into our backyard.

These are i ssues that have to be checked
out. And | think these should be taken care of
before this even proceeds further. I think they
should be done right, not hem hawed around.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Let ne just
mention that they're going to be done right. The
statute that tells us to do this, tells us we have
to do it to 12 months. So the timeline you see is
about what we're mandated by law to do.

We will address -- every issue will be
addressed. And we've attempted to address them by
havi ng the Applicant present, and the staff.

Are there specific issues on this chart?
I nmean you menti oned toxics. You' re talking about
air?

MR. HAWKI NS: Yeah, you're talking both
the water --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: You're talking
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air?

MR. HAWKI NS: -- soil, air, everything
It's all going to be affected. Because you got
particulate --

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: You're talking
about air quality?

MR. HAWKI NS: You got particulates
com ng out, they're going to land on the ground.
Then you' re going to have this dust, toxic waste
roam ng around. | know for a fact, like tol uene
and benzene takes 200 days inside the environment
to deconmpose, okay. So when we're talking 200
days, but it's at a constant pace, this isn't
going to deconpose. It's just going to keep
conmpacting and conmpacting. And then your kids are
playing in this dirt.

There's different things we've got to
really take into value, because this is our
community. This is not just, you know, a business
situati on.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: M. Richins, do
you have any wor kshops scheduled? Do you have --

MR. RICH NS: W have an air quality
workshop schedul ed for the 8th of Septenber.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: This will be --
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you shoul d write Septenber 8th down, this wll be
the time at which the technical detail that you're
talking of will be taken care of.

MR. HAWKI NS: Ckay.
PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Sept ember 8th,
st af f wor kshop.

MR. HAWKI NS: \Where's that going to be

| ocated?

MR. RICHI NS: W haven't identified a
meeting place, but you will get a notice. But it
will be in the evening time, 6:00.

MR. HAWKI NS: You have ny email ?

MR. RICH NS: R ght.

MR. HAWKI NS: And also | want every
i ssue brought out on nmy appeal there, so you can
go over it when you guys get time, go over it. It
goes in pretty good detail. And there' s other
details | haven't even put in there. And a |lot of
t hem

When you start investigating you better
t hink about the health first, that's the most
i mportant thing here. Because school s al r eady,
they're one of the lowest rating in the i ndustry,
so the home values are not going up because of the

school system
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values are going to just keep going down and down.
And then on top of that you got health issues.
You know, people are always going to the doctors
with |'i ke [ upus sympt onms, whatever, and they're
told, oh, it's all in your head, that type thing.

You know, even the medical community
does not have a good education on toxic synptoms
to | ook for, and what can happen. And |'ve been
this route, I've seen it. And | know what |'m
talking about.

And so | thought | would just jump in
and let you guys work it out.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: M. Richins,
what are the topics for the workshop on air
guality? Would public health also be included in
t hat workshop ?

MR. RICH NS: W can expand it. I
haven't sent out the notice yet, but it was
primarily to go over the PDCC, the prelim nary
determ nati on of conpliance fromthe air district.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Perhaps it
woul d be an appropriate time to expand the

workshop to include sonme of the concerns of M.

Hawkins and ot her residents regarding air quality
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and per haps impacts on water and soil, as well.

MR. HAWKI NS: Public health, yeah.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Public heal th.

MS. STRACHAN: If | could also add, we
woul d very much like to neet with M. and Ms.
Hawkins and have extended that invitation to them,
to listen to their concerns further.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Thank you.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you.

MR. GOGLI O My name i s Joe Goglio,
again; |I'mrepresenting the Contra Costa Centr al
Labor Council, again. And | note that in your
initial presentations you did speak to the
guesti on of the avail able | ocal |abor force.

Many of those workers who live in the
East County woul d benefit fromthis type of
gual ity project and quality opportunities for
empl oyment, locally are our menmbers, so we
continue to support the application and urge the
careful consideration of the application. But
conmbine the care with the expediti ous resolution
of outstandi ng questi ons.

But we do feel that this would benefit
t he broader East County comnunity; and stand ready

to work with the Applicants to provi de that
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gual ified | abor pool.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you, Mr.
Goglio. Is there somebody el se? Do we have
anot her member of the public? Any other member of
t he public?

MR. YAZGAN: My name i s Ahmed Yazgan,
and I"'mwith CAP-1T, a member of CAP-IT. And I
woul d like to al so voice my concern on the air
guality and the others.

| ' ve been hearing that credits have been
bought by this company from other pl aces, so that
more toxi cs can be dumped i nto our neighborhoods
So with the power of money you are going around
purchasing toxics from other nei ghbor hoods and
bringi ng them and dumping it on us?

| know legally you can do that. But
your responsibility to the public shows what ki nd
of people you are, first of all.

The second thing is that I'mreally
concerned about the whole area becom ng j ust
i ndustry, production, so that cheap electricity
can be produced to be sold to other industries.
And | don't know what kind of quality | abor we are
talking about, when we have Tosco in front of us

They murdered several people, and none of the
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Labor Council stood up to protest it. They are
still going around, walking around with the nurder
of four workers in their hands. Is this the type

of industry we are bringing in? Are we proud of
this? | am not, I"msorry, |'m not.

And no matter how much wor kshops you are
going to hold, to give this information to the
people, what you are doing, | don't care how much
you sugar-coat it, you are bringing extra toxins
into the nei ghborhood. That's the bottom ine. I
don't care how much you try to justify it. That's
what it is.

Thank you.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. Do
we have any ot her member of the public who wishes
to add an i ssue to our consideration?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: We can go of f
the record for a mnute and give our reporter a
br eak.

(A brief recess ensued.)

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: We'll go back
on the record.

The Committee will be issuing a hearing
order based on today's proceedi ngs that will

i ndicate the time, the dates for evidentiary
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hearings on the topics that are conplete.

It is our plan at this time -- and we
woul d like to hear fromthe Applicant, Staff and
the Intervenors -- it is our plan to have a
hearing on the uncontested issues on Cctober 5th
i n Sacr ament o.

We have facilities so that anybody can
call in on their private phone and partici pate in
t hose hearings. W would do only the uncontest ed
i ssues that we have indicated are complete. 1In
our view there are approxi mately seven of the
i ssues we have di scussed today that are still
open. And | would mention air quality, public
heal th being one of them

So we will issue an order -- our plan
woul d be to issue the order. |s that acceptable
to the Applicant?

MR. HARRI S: That's accept abl e.

MS. STRACHAN: Yes.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Staff?

MR. RI CH NS: Yes.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Any of the
I ntervenors? Ckay.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: What we plan to

do, for the benefit of the residents, the Hawki ns
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and some of the other local residents who are
concerned about this case, we will indicate a
teleconference phone number. It's an 800 nunber.
And you can reach it by your home phone and call
in, and you can hear the proceeding, and we can
hear you. And it would be as if you were present
expect you don't have to make the drive to
Sacr ament o.

And because these are uncontested
i ssues, it may not require a lot of comment from
people in the community.

When we get to the point where we're
going to schedul e hearings on the contested
i ssues, as Chairman Keese indicated, those
hearings will be held here in Pittsburg. And that
wi Il be later, that will not be Cctober 5t h.

We're not indicating a date yet.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: And it's --
prelimnarily it is our feeling that we may have
to have two sets of hearing dates, but we wll set
t hat out in the order

MR. HARRI S: Mr. Chairman, just so we're
clear, | want to check out the set of issues that
we'll be focusing on.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: We'l [l --
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HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | think
can -- PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Wel |l
we'll give you our prelimnary list of those seven
i ssues. And then we'll finalize it.

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Yeah, okay.
Obvi ously air quality and public health, because
we think that the residents have raised concerns
regardi ng public health. W' d like to have those
two issues consi dered toget her.

Land use, visual resources,
soci oeconom cs, biology and soil and water. And
t hen one other concern that we may | eave to a
| ater date m ght be transm ssion |[ine safety and
nuisance with respect to EMF.

These are tentative, as Chairmn Keese
has indicat ed.

MR. HARRI' S: Just one coment. On the
vi sual issue, if we are able to reach an agreement

soon, maybe we coul d schedule that for the earlier

hearing date, and then continue it, if necessary
We do feel like we're pretty close to a deal that
wi Il work for everybody concerned on that issue,

so we'd ask your consideration on that.
HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: | f you can get

us that information before we issue the scheduling
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order, that would be fine.

Is there any -- does staff have any
guesti ons about that list of the issues that would
be | ater?

MR. RI CHI NS: No. That sounds fine with
me. | did have some questi ons when you're ready
to just find out what you would Iike from the
st andpoint of the procedures during the hearing on
t he uncontested, how much information you'd |ike.
So, --

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: We'll indicate
that in the scheduling order.

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you. Do
we have any ot her comments from intervenors,
agenci es or the public before we adjourn?

HEARI NG OFFI CER GEFTER: Does the public
have any questions about the tel econference
process?

PRESI DI NG MEMBER KEESE: Thank you, this
conference i s now adj our ned.

(Whereupon, at 8:20 p.m, the prehearing

conference was adjourned.)

--000--
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